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Welcome to Fed News
Welcome to the 26th issue of Fed News. Many thanks for all the contributions sent in for publication.  It would be good if we could see more contributions from Branches about the excellent work they are doing locally. Please keep them coming.  
Please keep all your articles and reports for Fed News coming in.  It is most important that you mark submissions, “For Fed News.”
The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2016 issue is Friday 8th July.
You can read this newsletter and past issues on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews 
Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor
Introduction and working for NFBUK

Haleema Aslam, NFBUK Development Worker
Throughout my working life I have always worked in roles that support and develop individuals and organisations to make a positive difference to the quality of peoples’ lives. I hope that with the support of the members of the Federation I can also achieve the same as the Development Worker.  My previous roles have included working both at grassroots levels with volunteers at Healthwatch Nottingham and strategically as Partnerships Development Manager for Nottingham CVS. As a former Capacity Building Officer I have worked with a caseload of charities in the Southwest to assist them to develop strategically.  
My role at Action for Blind People enabled me to learn about the importance of having appropriate services for blind and partially sighted people. I also gained a deeper understanding of the positive impact of peer support, self - advocacy and learning from the blind and partially sighted people I worked with.
I believe that as Development Worker I have three core responsibilities to carry out in the next year.  

Firstly to engage with, learn from and advocate alongside existing members about the campaigns that they have identified as being important.    
Secondly, I will promote the Federation more widely in order to increase awareness amongst the general public of how they can support us to challenge, lobby and influence social and environmental policies. 
Thirdly, I would like to assist with the development of a strategic plan for the Federation to highlight the priorities of our work and to identify avenues for fundraising. 
I am looking forward to working with all branches and members over this next year and to achieving well deserved recognition for the Federation.

NFBUK 2016 AGM and Conference 
Bill Campbell, General Secretary
The 2016 AGM and Conference will take place in Windermere on Friday 24th and Saturday 25th June.

The event will be held at Windermere Manor Hotel, Rayrigg Road, Windermere, LA23 1ES. 

Our new Development Worker, Haleema Aslam, will run a workshop on the Friday afternoon in order to get to meet people from the various Branches and find out what their priorities are.

The draft agenda for the Saturday is as follows:
10:30 
Delegates arrive, tea/coffee
11:00 
Delegates to be seated
11:05
AGM opening, President’s welcome and announcements - Douglas Gilroy
11:10  
Roll call and apologies

11:15 
Acknowledgement of deceased members since 2015 

AGM
11:20
Approval of Minutes of 2015 AGM
11:30 
Finance, including presentation of 2015 accounts. Appointment of accounts examiner.  

11:50 
Officers’ reports, including questions and adoption.
12:10
Election results (if any) and presentation of new EC Members and officers

12:20
Presentation of awards 
12:30 
Short Life Working Group report on the constitution and rules, followed by discussion and votes (if required)
13:00 
Lunch
14:00
Plenary session (to be decided)
15:30 
Presidential summing up and way ahead
Below is the list of outstanding deadlines:
03/06/16
Deadline for written questions about annual   report/accounts.


Deadline for offers to host the 2017 AGM.


Deadline for votes. 

Send details of workshops or plenary sessions to Branches.


Produce timetable for AGM and circulate.



 
Circulate 2015 minutes. 


 
Circulate list of attendees. 

24/06/16
Complete list of deceased members since last AGM.

24 & 25/06/16  AGM & Conference.
If you require further information, contact Julia at admin@nfbuk.org or telephone 01924 291313.
Report on 14th April 2016 EC meeting 
Douglas Gilroy 

Apologies were received from Bill Campbell, minutes of last meeting were approved, action points and matters arising dealt with.

Possible closure of Isle of Wight Branch: Andrew gave a verbal update on his recent discussions with Branch officers in an attempt to keep the Branch open. Unfortunately the Branch were still minded to close and the EC reluctantly agreed to this closure with discussions to take place over the disbursement of Branch funds, whilst expressing the hope that they would continue as an affiliated organisation.
The 2015 Annual report was signed off for issue.

2016 AGM arrangements were discussed. It was agreed to run workshops on the Friday afternoon, Andrew, Karl & Bill to work up details and issue to attendees. 
Development project: Andrew advised that a new Development Worker had been appointed – Haleema Aslam, who comes to us from Healthwatch Nottingham having previously worked for Action for Blind People. Haleema’s employment will commence on 23 May and she will be attending our 2016 AGM in Windermere on 24 & 25 June. This will be an ideal opportunity for members to meet and get to know Haleema and discuss her project with her. After discussion and on a vote of 5 to 1, it was agreed that Andrew would become her line manager. 

Officers, other EC members and staff reports were then considered and dealt with.

Draft 2016-20 business plan. 

Possible commissioning or employing Sarah re shared spaces. David.

A.O.C.B.  
Future meeting dates:  26th May, 16th June, 14th July, 8th September, 20th October, 1st or 8th December. 

Has Fed News outlived its usefulness? 

Bill Campbell
At the beginning of 2012 we decided to publish a magazine/ newsletter and we called it Fed News.  The first issue was published in March of that year. 

It was designed to encourage Branches and individuals to share information with each other in order to help us with our campaigning work and learn and share knowledge with each other.

Many people have embraced the concept and submitted articles, features, letters, tips etc. to be published, and for that I thank them for their work and words of encouragement.  

However, there have been times when I have had to scratch around looking for information to put in the newsletter.  Contributions from Branches and campaigners have all but dried up and as a result there isn't much "Fed News" in the publication. This month's issue is a perfect example of that.
I now wonder if there is any point in continuing to publish Fed News. It may well be that our new Development Worker will have alternative thoughts about how to exchange information around the Federation.  

I have already suggested that we make more use of our website, Facebook, Twitter etc.  I have also suggested that we set up an Information Exchange egroup which would operate differently from the member’s egroup that already exists.  This is not to say that we ignore our members who don't use these formats. It would allow us to expand our scope and reach out to others who do use social media.

Therefore, I would be grateful for your views on whether or not Fed News should continue and if it is time to have a new editor.  Contact me at billcampbell4@sky.com or call the office.

Shared space campaign news: A space no longer shared David Bates

Julian Road is a busy street in the city of Bath, and following a 
suggestion from a prominent advocate, a section of the street was turned into a shared space, and it was reported that this had stopped the accidents on this street, nine of which had occurred in the three years before its installation.

In 2014 a road safety guidance document was circulated by the Chartered Institution of Highways and Transportation describing the benefits of shared spaces, which was also endorsed and circulated by the Department for Transport with a foreword by its Minister, Robert Goodwill.

In 2016 during her researches Sarah Gayton investigated the story of this street reconstruction and discovered some very surprising facts. 

Reports from Crash map, local newspaper reports, the Police and a Freedom of Information statement from the Council revealed a variety of different figures for the number and severity of accidents.

However, most significantly it also showed that the shared space had been removed and replaced with a pedestrian crossing because pedestrians were having difficulty crossing the road, and this was allegedly done in 2012, nearly 2 years before the circulation of the report which quoted Julian Road shared space as an exemplar of effective street improvement.

Although these facts are usually taken as gospel and repeated by many other publications and organisations, it appears that they are not routinely checked, and figures taken from the original proposals may be included when they have no relevance to the final finished development. 
 

Both the CIHT and the Department for Transport have been asked to check these conflicting figures in order to determine the real facts.
Government talks with DRUK and DBC on PIP mobility rules
05 May 2016
Disability Rights UK welcomes the Government’s agreement to hold urgent talks with us and the Disability Consortium on the fairness of the current PIP moving around descriptors. Motability has reported that, to date, 45% of scheme users - over 13,000 - who have been reassessed from DLA have lost their Motability cars. It tells us that the number of DLA claimants losing their scheme cars has risen from 100 per week this time last year to around 500 per week now. However, the situation is much worse than this as currently only around of third of disabled people who are eligible have chosen to join Motability - the remaining two thirds have not. On this basis, around 1,500 disabled people a week who receive the higher DLA mobility rate are not being awarded its PIP equivalent. This means they have no eligibility for the Motability Scheme and will lose at least £35 per week in benefit (£1,800 per year). The result is devastating on their independence and has resulted in loss of employment for some.

Our preferred option would be that the enhanced rate of PIP be awarded to all those who now and in the future cannot reliably walk up to 50 metres. This would involve all those who have been awarded a standard mobility award being awarded instead the enhanced rate without any need for reassessment. 

Finally, while welcoming discussions with the Government, these need to be informed talks. We have recently had a Freedom of Information Act request refused by the DWP requesting figures on the number of DLA claimants that have lost the higher mobility component. This was refused on the grounds that “the information is intended for publication at a future date”. 

Given the agreement for talks, we call on the Minister to publish detailed breakdowns of those not being awarded PIP enhanced mobility so that all discussions can be fully informed. - See more at: www.disabilityrightsuk.org/news/2016/may/govt-talks-dr-uk-and-dbc-pip-mobility-rules#sthash.TAw2iORP.dpuf 

Note:  NFBUK sent the following email to Jo Davis and Geoff Fimister, Disability Benefits Consortium and Liz Sayce, Disability Rights UK on 6th May:
Dear Jo, Liz and Geoff,
NFBUK very much welcome the fact that the Government are entering into talks with DBC and DRUK. 

As you know, we are concerned about how blind, deaf blind and partially sighted people are treated with respect to reassessments given that their conditions are not going to get better and they are usually given the benefit for life.

On a wider point, we are also very concerned about what will happen to people who were born after the 8th April 1948 but who are now past working age.  The Government stress that DLA/PIP is a "working age benefit."

Can you tell me if these issues will be on the agenda for talks with Government?

Best wishes, Bill Campbell

GDA Access All Areas campaign update
I have some really exciting news to share with you. The Access All Areas campaign, to ensure that assistance dog owners are no longer turned away from places because they are told their dog isn't welcome, has been building incredible momentum over the last few months, and the next stage is now just around the corner.  Help us by writing to your MP.

Thanks to the amazing work of our campaigners on the Action for Access Day the Access Petition has become our most successful ever at over 41,000 signatures and counting! In less than four weeks, on 25 May, we will be handing the petition in to the Government with the help of over 100 guide dog owners in our first ever mass Lobby of Parliament. At the Lobby, guide dog owners will also be meeting with their MPs, asking them to take action to end access refusals.

Ask your MP to support the Access Lobby
Help us by writing to your MP.
We want to speak to as many MPs as possible on the day, which is where you come in.  Please help this day go down in history by writing to your MP and asking them to come and meet some guide dog owners and talk about how access refusals affect them.

It's going to be an amazing day, will your MP be a part of it?

Hannah

Guide Dogs Campaigns Team

European Guide Dog Federation conference
Jill Allen-King OBE
On Wednesday 13th April, I left home at 8.30am with my friend Sue and my guide dog Jagger to travel to Slovenia to attend the European Guide Dog Federation board meeting and conference. 
When we arrived at Stansted, it took Sue about 10 minutes to find the help desk. We then had to queue for about 10 minutes. As soon as we reached the desk, the staff were very helpful and escorted us through security to the departure lounge.

We were to travel on the 12.55 plane to Ljubljana. As soon as we arrived in departures, a lady came and asked me for my letter about Jagger. I said I do not have a letter, I just have his passport, vet's book and a card that said he is allowed in food shops, and on trains and buses free of charge. However she took them off me but left me feeling very worried. She returned and said I would be able to travel with Jagger.
As we went to board the plane, we passed David Adams and his guide dog Zoe who was travelling with us. For some unknown reason, they did not let him travel. He had the same documents as me and in fact had booked his flight before me.

David's wife Judith Jones, who is the Director, did travel with us as she was the organiser of the conference.

Most of the 40 delegates arrived on the Thursday morning and we started the conference at 1pm.

There were 15 countries represented. There were 12 guide dogs in total.

Each delegation introduced themselves and spoke about issues in their countries. David's experience certainly highlighted the difficulties we still have travelling by air. 
Judith gave a long report on her work for the year, trying to get EU funding. We are still very much reliant on Guide Dogs UK for funding.

The main task is to work on the proposed directive on access. We desperately need to stop all these discriminations that we experience as guide dog owners.

The gala dinner in the evening was one of the best events I have ever been to. It was organised by the Slovenia Association for the Blind. 
We were entertained by local blind children. The short speeches came between the starter course and the first course. Then the music came between the other 4 courses.  The last display was by 2 dancers from Strictly Come Dancing. Not good for those of us who were totally blind but fantastic for those with partial sight. 

We were seated on tables of eight and it was so arranged that we could speak English. On our table we had a guide dog owner from Germany.

The Friday morning was spent in small groups discussing each member's problems and making suggestions for how we can work together in our countries. We are still the most accessible country, even though we seem to be having more problems, hence the recent petition by Guide Dogs, and the proposed lobby of Parliament on 25 May.

I took the Chair for the very short board meeting to re-elect David Adams as Chairman for a second 3 year term.

We had to leave at lunch time Friday to catch our plane back to Stansted.
After our experience travelling out, I was quite worried about flying back. We were met with a wheelchair and they did not know I was arriving with a guide dog. We had to wait for about 20 minutes before 3 people arrived to check Jagger. It really makes you feel like a criminal.

A short, very expensive journey. However I do think it was worth going. 50 countries are now signed up members, but only 25 countries could afford to go.

Jagger letter 

Hello everyone.

This is Jagger reporting on my first flight, which was quite exciting and a bit of a shock for my mum, Jill Allen-King. 

We left home at 8.15 on the morning of 13th April, and travelled by car with our friend Sue to Southend bus station, where we waited for a little while to catch the 9 o'clock bus to Stansted Airport. In fact it was a lovely coach, so I had a nice carpet to lie on in the front, so I could keep my eye on the driver, who commented on me being a handsome dog. 

We arrived on time at 10.40 at Stansted Airport, and as soon as we got off the coach Sue had spotted a piece of grass which I couldn't wait to get to, to spend my penny. In fact my mum calls it Niagara Falls, which I think is a bit rude. 
We then proceeded into the terminal building, where we had great difficulty in finding the help desk. But after Sue searching for ten minutes we found the queue. I, like my mum and Sue, had my passport ready and we were checked in at the desk, and a very nice lady escorted us onto a little train that took us to the departure lounge. My mum had to wait until this time to use the toilet, and have a cup of hot chocolate. I was only allowed a bowl of water. 

We then went into the area where we were to board the plane and, this is where the fun started. A lady came up to my mum and said, can I have your documentation for your dog? My mum produced my passport, my vet's book, and a little card which says I am a guide dog and can travel free on trains and buses and I can go into food shops. The lady asked for a letter to prove that I was a guide dog and my mum said she didn't have to have one and all that she was given should be sufficient. While we sat there worrying, she phoned someone and then came back and said it was OK for us to go on to the plane. As we started to walk towards the plane I got excited because I saw my girlfriend Zoe, the guide dog of David Adams, who was coming on the plane with me. But there seemed to be a problem, and we found out, once we were on the plane, that David and Zoe were not going to be allowed to travel with us, because the Easyjet staff said he had not got the right documents. So his mum Judith, who was organising the conference we were going to, came on to the plane to travel with us, but we had to leave my friend Zoe and her dad David behind. This was very sad and made my mum and Sue very cross. 

I settled down at my mum's feet, with my lead put through her seat belt and went to sleep once we had got over the bumpy runway. In fact, I think it was more comfortable than a bus or a train. At least I had a carpet, 

We arrived in Ljubljana two hours later, and a nice lady came on the plane to meet us, but she had to wait while the Easyjet crew wanted to take my photograph as they had never carried a guide dog before and they thought I had been such a good boy. We then left the plane and walked through the arrivals terminal and got into a car where a lady took us to our hotel. 

Most of the delegates were not arriving until the Thursday morning, so after a meal in the restaurant we went to bed quite early as we were all tired. So this meant that I woke up at 4.30 and I was very naughty and went and woke Sue up to take me out to spend a penny. I then went back to sleep until my normal time of waking up, of 6am. I had already worked out that the clocks were one hour ahead.

I found out during the morning that guide dog Zoe had not been allowed to fly at all, because the airline from Munich to Ljubljana would only carry one guide dog and another guide dog had already been booked on it. So David had to travel all by himself, without Zoe, and without a white stic, and Zoe had to stay in England with a friend. 

At the conference there were twelve guide dogs out of a possible fifteen countries represented. Our mums and dads spent all the afternoon and Friday talking about the problems that we all have in our different countries, accessing the environment and transport and other services. 

We flew home Friday afternoon, and when we arrived at Stansted Airport a very nice man brought me a wheelchair, which I didn't need and nor did my mum. They didn't seem to know that I was travelling. After twenty minutes three people arrived to check me over. One lady found my chip in my shoulder and found it did match my passport number so that should have been OK, but oh no, the other two men had to ask a lot of questions just to make sure that my passport was in order. We were then allowed to go through the terminal building to catch our coach home. There had been a traffic hold-up, so the 6 o'clock bus was running half an hour late, and it was all ready to go, but I needed to spend a penny, so Sue rushed me to my piece of grass while the kind man helping my mum put our luggage in the boot of the coach. I then settled down for the two hour ride back to Southend. 

I did enjoy my first flight, although very sad that Zoe was stopped from travelling. So the fight goes on for us guide dogs. 

On Monday and Tuesday 18th and 19th April I have been to London twice, and on the first day we had to wait about ten minutes for a taxi that would stop for us. This was in City Road in London. Taxis were coming along with their light on, but as soon as they saw me they switched it off, as I presume they didn't like the look of me. But the kind taxi driver that did take us said my mum must write a letter to the London Taxi Drivers Association. The campaigning never stops. 

Well that is all for now. I have had a lovely free run in the park this morning and now I can have a sleep in my bed.

From Guide Dog Jagger 
We oppose the Hendy review proposals to defer 50% of vital Access for All rail projects

Disability Rights UK newsletter. 27 April 2016
Following the proposals on Access for All detailed in the Hendy Review, Transport for All, together with Inclusion London, Disabled People against Cuts, Disability Rights UK, RNIB, Muscular Dystrophy Campaign UK and Campaign for Better Transport wrote to the Secretary of State for Transport. The “Replanning Network Rail’s investment programme” report from Sir Peter Hendy to the Transport Secretary recommends to defer 50% of vital Access for All projects to 2019-24. [Source: Transport for All website] 
Dear Patrick McLoughlin MP, Secretary of State for Transport, R.E: Proposals by the Hendy Review to defer 50% of Access for All projects until the next rail Control Period (2019-24).

Despite being one of the wealthiest countries in the world, the accessibility of the UK’s Rail network still has a long way to go. 
We are therefore writing to express our dismay at the proposed recommendations by the Hendy review into Network Rail to defer 50% of vital Access for All projects to 2019-24. Over twenty years have passed since the rights of disabled people to access goods and services were passed into law – yet still many of us cannot use our local train station. A large majority of stations do not have lifts, tactile paving, audio visual information, induction loops and other fixtures that enable disabled people to use them. It follows that great swathes of the UK rail network are no go areas for disabled people, particularly those with mobility impairments. The Access for All fund has delivered much needed ring fenced funding to ameliorate this situation and over the years has unlocked parts of our rail network for disabled and older citizens to use, in many cases for the first time. Stations up and down the UK from Cheadle Hulme to Canterbury and from Balham to Blackburn have benefited from Access for All funding. Therefore the proposed deferment of around 50% of proposed projects and approx. £50 million worth of access funding represents a real backward step in terms of rail accessibility. We need access improvements to happen by 2019 as they were originally planned and expected. It is grossly unfair that disabled and older people are being asked to defer our lives for another five years in order to ‘iron out’ previous Network Rail inefficiencies. Furthermore we are very concerned that if part of the Access for All budget is indeed deferred for five years, it will mean a reduction in access spending in real terms as costs go up. Additionally, deferred funding often displaces any future additional investment, which is a further reduction. 
We are also facing a double blow in the loss of the ‘small scheme fund’ which was used to finance additional access features such as accessible toilets and ticket windows. This fund was crucial for smaller stations that would have never qualified for Access for All funding. 
Austerity has already had a disproportionately negative impact on disabled people in UK. Changes and deferments to schemes such as Access for All, that directly benefit us, constitute a direct attack on our rights to participate fully in society. We therefore kindly request that you: Reject the deferment of the Access for All projects that have been proposed by Sir Peter Hendy. Guarantee that the Access for All fund will be able to retain and spend its full allocated budget so to improve the accessibility of our rail network. Consult over any future changes to the Access for All funds. 
We look forward to hearing from you on this important matter. Yours sincerely, 
Faryal Velmi, Director Transport for All. 
Tracey Lazard, Chief Executive, Inclusion London. 
Linda Burnip, Disabled People against Cuts.

Liz Sayce, Chief Executive, Disability Rights UK.

Richard Holmes, Regional Campaigns Officer, RNIB. 
Nic Bungay, Director of Campaigns, Muscular Dystrophy Campaign UK. 
James MacColl, Head of Campaigns, Campaign for Better Transport. 
Blind Children UK campaign on habilitation services
We had some exciting news in the office a couple of weeks ago – Blind Children UK had its first ever mention in the House of Commons!
Thanks to campaigners taking action and writing to their MP, Roger Godsiff MP was able to ask a Parliamentary Question. He asked the Government if they are going to implement the recommendations made in the Time to Move report, to improve the number of children with sight loss who receive habilitation.
The Government responded explaining that the Department for Education is working with closely with local authorities to ensure that services for children with sight loss are effective.  

I’m so pleased that the Government are beginning to talk about vital mobility and independent living skills training for children with sight loss, it shows that all of your fantastic campaigning is having an effect!

I’d really like to get even more MPs talking about habilitation, so if you haven’t written to your MP yet take action now and ask them to ensure that children with sight loss can access habilitation when they need to.

Thanks for your support,

Helen, Blind Children UK Campaigns Team
Climb every mountain
A few weeks ago I posted a BBC article on the NFBUK egroup about blind and partially sighted people taking part in the London Marathon and their exhilarating experiences.  I asked if you had done anything like it in your life and Carol Borowski sent me the following article about her climbing Ben Nevis about ten years ago to raise money for RNIB.  Do you have any stories you would like to share?

[image: image1.jpg]


I left my legs on Ben Nevis
Picture: Carol training in the gym for her mountain adventure.

Since the 1950’s singers have been crooning about the pain of leaving their hearts in San Francisco. I’m willing to bet that’s not half so painful as leaving your legs at the half-way Loch on Ben Nevis! Which is about the last place I remember thinking I had any!!!  
We started our climb at 8am, and fortunately the Great Gods of the North were kind in sending us perfect climbing weather -  slightly overcast, which was a blessing, as climbing in Scotland always means a heavy back-pack of wet weather gear,  “just in case”,  warm sunshine and heavy back-packs aren’t a happy combination in my opinion. The propitiation ceremony held in the bar of the Caledonian Hotel, Fort William the night before the great event, in order to keep the rain fairies off our parade had also proved effective!
We were lulled into a false sense of security by starting the initial climb through the glen at a gentle gradient, and I began to believe the blurb gleaned from the internet, which had told me that there was no gradient steeper than 1 in 5, and no step up higher than 8 inches. When I mentioned this to my Guide, one of the volunteers from the RAF Mountain Rescue Team, I thought he went a bit quiet, and as the 1 in 5 turned to 1 in 3 and the 8 inch steps became 2 ft steps I sent a grateful prayer to Paul and Justin at Seahaven Gym, to thank them for their training regime. 
We passed the Munro level (3,000ft) at 11.29 am, and I wasn’t sure whether my cup was half full or half empty.  Looking on the bright side, hadn’t we come a long way……but we still had another 1,406 ft to go to reach the top. But we did reach it at about 1.00pm after slogging across a boulder field which resembled the dark side of the moon. 

Bliss came briefly in the shape of an hour’s lunch-break, and at 2pm we started our descent.  By the time we reached the half-way loch my legs started to feel as flexible as tree trunks, and I considered Pete, my RAF guide to be singularly out of order for not having put a handy parachute in his back-pack ……nothing for it then but to put one protesting leg in front of the other. 
Night was falling as we all reached the sanctuary of the RAF transport vehicle at about 7.45pm. We toasted ourselves with a glass of bubbly supplied by the lovely lads of the RAF Mountain Rescue Team, but when they said they would love to guide us again, we all said YES, but NOT Ben Nevis …..  Seriously though, I’m sure our memories will filter out the agony and just the euphoria of having done it will remain.
Anyway, I think I’ve banished the cellulite forever, but in the meantime I’m hobbling around in a miasma of muscle relaxant gel, which I have to say is a vast improvement on Ellimans, but it doesn’t do as much for my street cred as a bottle of Palomo Picasso which I could have bought for a third of the price of an air fare to Inverness. Come to think of it though, no-one would have sponsored me to do that would they!! 
How to look a million dollars when you can’t see
Jean Davis
Recently I attended a special event where I received compliments on my outfit. Comments included “You always look so good”; “who chooses your clothes?”; “I would like to meet that person as maybe they could advise me.” It may be a surprise to know that I chose that outfit. 

 

I’ll admit that as a visually impaired person I do have some assistance in buying clothes; however when choosing clothes I decide on the fit and feel. Even colours matter to me as I like to wear calming colours such as blue and greens, and bold colours such as black and brown. How do I choose the colour? Those who assist me give me a general description of the garment. Also I can use my hand held colour reading device, which when pressed near item of clothing will tell me the colour. It is not precise but it is great help when I need to put together an outfit for attending community gatherings, going out with friends and visits to the local gym.

 

I have had mishaps when choosing an outfit. Once I attended a special meal wearing what I thought was a silk black top with navy trousers. My top, I later worked out, was my gym top. Nobody commented. Now I keep my daywear separate from my gym clothing. Apart from that mishap I have found ways of making sure I put items on the right way. Clothing with labels on I know to go to the back or the left side. I make sure to line up seams with the shoulders. 

 

Sometimes I might hear comments about what is the point of you wearing nice clothes? It does not matter what you look like as you are blind. To me I have always enjoyed fashion and wearing nice garments. I feel it helps with wellbeing, being positive and when I have my earrings on I feel brilliant.

 
Can both blind and sighted campaigners together do a better job?  
David Bates

Although RNIB are the leading blind campaigning organisation, many members feel that the Federation should also get more involved with campaigning because the majority of members are vision impaired.  This would require more members with some appropriate skills or training and this could perhaps be assisted by calling on the experience of some Associate Members and other sighted people, which would involve relaxing the Feds discriminatory rules against such sighted people.  I am convinced this would enable the Federation to campaign more successfully, but I do agree that it would be very important to ensure that visually impaired people were in the majority on all committees and decision-making.

Partially sighted and especially blind people have ultimate knowledge of the problems which they encounter, and are invariably willing to protest in order to give maximum publicity to these difficulties, but they may not always be skilled at explaining them in a way which will convince the sighted professional decision – makers to change their well-established  systems and standards.  I have also found that blind people can occasionally be handicapped by the attitude of the professionals with whom they are campaigning, some of whom may show great sympathy but might unconsciously consider that they are dealing with people who have a limited ability to understand the information they are given, and that it is therefore simpler to avoid a difficult discussion by brushing  off the request on the basis that it would be too expensive or difficult to implement, whilst relying on the usual fact 
that the protesters would not have the skill or courage to challenge this refusal.

When sighted I could always see the non-verbal reactions of the people to whom I was talking, and could alter my presentation if they were finding it difficult to accept, but now that I have no remaining sight I get no feedback, and suspect that some people will not agree but say nothing, rather than be seen to disagree with a disabled person, which can leave blind people with the false impression that their presentation 
has been successful.

Professional organisations seem to expect disabled people to be represented by sighted professional campaigners, so a blind campaigner is often looked upon with great interest and, if they perform a convincing presentation their arguments can be more powerful than those from a sighted person, and perhaps some sort of training CD could assist many of our members in this respect.

I do not see sighted people only in the role of carers and helpers, because some will have a very great understanding of the difficulties experienced by blind people, whilst others have qualifications and training in subjects which are essential to the success of the Federation, but which are possessed by very few blind people.  These subjects include financial control and fundraising, office systems and equipment, planning and management, and the subjects allied with successful campaigning such as: the way authorities organise and 
administer social services, hospitals and schools, housing and benefits, traffic and transport, street layouts and public access, and people with such knowledge can help the Federation to put pressure in places which will achieve a successful result.

Campaigning teams consisting of two people, one blind and one sighted can be very successful because between them they can cover most of the above difficulties, but the big problem appears to be whether or not the Federation should compromise its original principal in order to achieve growth and success.

“The Federation is run by blind and partially sighted people”.
This proud boast is calculated to boost the  pride of all Federation members, but I think it can also create doubt in the minds of some of the general public who are asked to support or give funds to our organisation.  They may be willing to give help to disabled people who need their support, but they will often expect finance, administration and all organisation to be undertaken by a team of competent sighted professionals who do not suffer from the disabilities which they are being asked to support. For this reason I always prefer to say that over 70% of the Federation’s members are vision impaired, but without 
saying that these are the members who run the organisation.  This will allow doubting contributors to assume that the Federation also has a conventional management structure.

The Federation can of course stay with its present “run by blind people” strapline, and maintain its discriminatory rules against sighted people, but I think that this would severely limit its future campaigning and expansion possibilities.

In the future there will be an increasing number of older people with a range of experience and professional skills which would be useful to the Federation, who are losing their sight and likely to be willing to use their skills for the benefit of the community on a voluntary basis. Thought should be given to the possibility of trying to recruit such people, but careful consideration must be given because such experienced people might expect unduly high standard from the Federation’s management.

As a totally blind member can I say that this article is not intended to denigrate the skills of our blind members, a handful of whom are highly competent campaigners, but to emphasise the difficulty of getting the average sighted professional to fully understand the implications of the formidable problems which others encounter, and which may have never previously been considered as part of their job specification.

If a picture paints a thousand words
Jean Davis
In April the London Branch welcomed our guest speaker Maria Storesund from Living Paintings.

Maria began her presentation by explaining to Branch members the history on how Living Paintings  were started. In the 1980s they supplied its books free of charge throughout the UK to their members. The lending is for 3 months but often books are borrowed for much longer. The charity provide books of paintings sets, containing 10 paintings and books for a group session which contain about 3 paintings.
They have also produced books for children produced from original copies provided by publishers, in these books there are raised representations of the paintings which have been hand painted over by volunteers. The books are to be enjoyed by blind and sighted persons alike and many older visually impaired persons enjoy going through these books with their sighted grandchildren. 
The books come with accompanying CDs usually narrated by a well-known person and also contain transparent Braille leaves that go with the painting. If requested the charity will run group sessions on a small number of its paintings or can give support to groups who would like to run their own group sessions. Maria mentioned that in some groups if the speaker failed to turn up then they would have a session on one of the Living Paintings group books. Basically the idea of the charity was to bring pictures to life by telling the story behind the painting and supplying tactile information so that paintings could be enjoyed by visually impaired persons. 


Picture: Monarch of the Glen by Sir Edwin Henry Landseer. 
Maria then ran a session on a painting from the Whistle Stop Scotland book, the Monarch of the Glen painted by Sir Edwin Henry Landseer. This session was enjoyed by Branch members and Maria was thanked for her presentation.  Living Paintings can be contacted by telephone 01635 299 771 or by email: info@livingpaintings.org 
 

Thomas Pocklington Trust: Research on the costs of living with vision impairment

5 May 2016.  Source: Loughborough University
Thomas Pocklington Trust have commissioned Loughborough University to find out about the financial costs that sight loss brings to a household.

We are keen to find people to take part in forthcoming focus groups to discuss the sorts of goods and services that people who are vision impaired need and how much these things might cost.
We know from our previous research that people who are vision impaired have a wide range of needs, but for this research we are looking for people who are:
· Aged 65 and over and are severely sight impaired, with little or no sight and have acquired sight loss in adulthood or later life.
The focus groups are being held in Birmingham, Bristol and Leicester during June 2016.  People who take part will receive a payment to thank them for their time and cover expenses. Everything discussed in the group is kept confidential.

If you are interested in attending the focus group or would like further information please contact Lisa Jones at the Centre for Research in Social Policy, Loughborough University, by:

Phone on 01509 223619
Or email at L.J.Jones@lboro.ac.uk
Yorkshire MP backs Blind Veterans UK’s campaign to reach more vision impaired veteran
29 April 2016. Source: Blind Veterans UK 

Blind Veterans UK hosted an afternoon tea reception at its Sheffield centre to mark one year since the Care Act 2014 came in to force, to raise awareness of how working with and signposting veterans with sight loss to the charity ensures authorities fulfil their obligations under the Act.
Sarah Champion MP joined councillors and rehabilitation officers from authorities all over Yorkshire, including Sheffield, North Yorkshire, Hull and Doncaster, to meet with beneficiaries and staff of Blind Veterans UK and pledge their support to the charity’s beneficiary recruitment campaign.
Blind Veterans UK is the national charity for blind and vision impaired ex-service men and women and their families, providing free, lifelong services and support to help them overcome the challenges of sight loss and live full, independent lives.
As part of the charity’s No One Alone campaign, Blind Veterans UK is urging local authorities and blind associations to help it reach out to the estimated  6,000+ veterans in Yorkshire who are now battling severe sight loss, but most of whom are not currently receiving support from the charity.
Sarah Champion MP said: “I’m pleased to pledge my support to Blind Veterans UK and its No One Alone campaign to ensure that no veteran in Rotherham will have to battle blindness on their own. Blind Veterans UK’s services and support provides the life-changing help needed to ensure veterans can discover life beyond sight loss and we need to make sure that every veteran in Yorkshire knows this is available to them.”
The event also saw a celebration of how Barnsley Council and its partner South West Yorkshire NHS Foundation Trust is already signposting veterans to the charity, as the charity launched a new video highlighting how their practice is benefitting veterans in the area. To watch the video go to www.noonealone.org.uk/working-with-local-authorities.

Mark Lovatt, Blind Veterans UK’s Director of Welfare (East), said: “This event has been important towards showing how important a role MPs, local authorities and blind associations in Yorkshire have in signposting veterans to support, and how they are able to make sure every veteran with vision impairment knows about the specialist support available to them.
“We’re pleased so many representatives from Yorkshire’s local authorities have come along to pledge their support and by launching this video, we hope that every other local authority is inspired to implement the same best practice as Barnsley to ensure that they signpost blind veterans to us so that we can support as many of the region’s vision impaired ex-Service personnel as possible.”
If you are, or know of, a veteran with severe vision impairment and would like more information about Blind Veterans UK’s free, lifelong support go to www.noonealone.org.uk or call free phone 0800 389 7979.

Cassettes roll back into fashion 
Sean Poulter, Consumer Affairs Editor For The Daily Mail. 

Mark Pampel submitted this article.

Music fans on both sides of the Atlantic are returning to the cassette two decades after they were replaced by the CD, and more recently digital downloads.

Format follows vinyl with huge boost in sales after acts start releasing albums on tape. 

· Vinyl sale records have grown steadily since 2007 to 20-year high in 2015

· Oxford Dictionary dropped 'cassette player' from concise edition in 2011 

This nostalgia for the old format comes despite the frustrations that led to their decline, including their tendency to become scrambled and jammed in players.

Sales of music tapes are rising so quickly in the US that the Recording Industry Association of America, the trade body for music labels which also certifies gold and platinum records, is investigating ways to track sales for the first time since the early 1990s.

It is thought the revival was started by underground music acts.

But now, more mainstream musicians have started producing albums on cassette again. 

British singer Marina and the Diamonds released her last album, Froot, on cassette late last year.

Albums from top US stars are also available on cassette, including Justin Bieber’s latest release, Purpose, and Kanye West’s Yeezus.
They are being sold at fashion chains such as Urban Outfitters, as well as being available online.

Meanwhile Hypnohouse Trax, a British dance music label, has put out a collection of its own on tape.

Note:  Mark submitted this article with a view to reopening the debate about cassettes in the Federation.  The article talks about discontinuing commercial cassettes some 20 years ago and the Federation were forced into it less than six months ago.

We took the decision to end tapes because the multi recording machine was obsolete and CDs and memory sticks offer far better sound quality.  You can also get more on a CD or memory stick.

The other notable difference is that these music tapes are commercially manufactured in bulk for sale.

New appointment at Royal Blind School, Edinburgh
Royal Blind are delighted to announce that Dominic Everett, who has led RNIB Scotland’s education programme for 5 years, is joining the senior leadership team at the Royal Blind School, in Edinburgh.

Mr Everett will oversee the smooth running and development of the Royal Blind Learning Hub – the charity’s new service providing support to education staff in mainstream schools that teach visually impaired children. The Learning Hub provides free online training and seminars across Scotland.

Royal Blind School Head Teacher, Elaine Brackenridge, said: “We are absolutely delighted that Dominic Everett will be joining us as a Depute Head Teacher. He is a highly qualified and experienced teacher with a passion for visual impairment. He will be a real asset to the Royal Blind School and we look forward to welcoming him.”

Mr Everett, who is a Qualified Teacher of Visually Impaired, previously worked in Uddingston Grammar School in South Lanarkshire for 19 years before joining RNIB. He has been Chair of the Scottish Association on Visual Impairment Education (SAVIE) and is a member of several national steering groups including the Scottish Vision Strategy Advisory Group and the Scottish Parliament’s Cross Party Group on Visual Impairment. At RNIB Scotland he has been responsible for delivering family days, summer camps and residential events as well as running the successful Haggeye youth project and an early intervention service.

Dominic Everett said:

“I believe the Royal Blind Learning Hub is a perfect vehicle to allow parents and professionals working with visually impaired pupils to have the practical skills and knowledge to enable greater independence in learning and to help them thrive in life. I’m excited to be part of that".

Mr Everett replaces Sarah Hughes, who is moving to South East Wales to be the Head of Visual Impairment Services. 

If you would like further information on working with Dominic in delivering specialist training and support to educators across Scotland please get in touch or visit www.royalblind.org/learninghub 

For further information contact: 

hannah.hulme@royalblind.org

Switchboard: 0131 229 1456  ext: 2032
“Undermining disabled people by negative remarks - civilised societies should do better”

The following article was sent to me by Dr Amir Ali Majid.   
He is a legal scholar and author born in Gojra, Punjab, Pakistan.  He was in his second year at University of Agriculture, Faisalabad when he lost his sight. Nevertheless, he went on to receive his BA, LLB, LLM, as well as diplomas in Air and Space Law and International Law.
 
He is the first blind person in the world to become a Doctor of Civil Law (McGill University). In addition, he is a member of the Higher Education Academy.
 
His other accomplishments include:
· Reader in International Law, London Metropolitan University
· Part-time Immigration Judge
· Adjunct Professor in Law, Webster University
· Visiting Professor (1996), Quaid-e-Azam University
· Senior Research Fellow (2001), Islamabad Policy Research Institute
· Erasmus Lecturer, 2003, Frankfurt, Germany
 
He has published one book, newspaper articles and 35 articles in British, German, Dutch, and American journals.
In 2003, he met with Pakistan's President Pervez Musharraf to discuss disability rights in the country.  

(Source: Wikipedia)
Whilst China and Russia (totally dictated to by political gains) came first and second in the Paralympics, Great Britain obtained 34 gold medals and came third in 2013.  One cannot omit to mention that this prominence was so important that even the USA was below it.  Also the emerging superpower, India, (with the impression of grave reprehension) did not get even a “single” gold medal – a disturbing reality about disabled people in India.  

This author is lucky to have the historical benefit of being the first blind immigration judge in the UK and therefore he has the fortune of knowing immigration law thoroughly.   When the present government introduced strict immigration law controls on 9 July 2012 it did not omit safeguarding the interest of disabled people.  The new Rules (which are widely known to be very harsh) require a spouse to show a yearly income of £18600 to bring the other spouse to the UK.  However, an exemption has been made in respect of disabled people who can bring their spouse by showing a weekly income exceeding the income support level – currently £112. 

Since the recorded history of these isles in 55 BC, only in 1990 was the first blind person, the late Sir John Wall, appointed to the bench.  The author was the second blind person appointed as a part-time Immigration Judge.  He was not a sighted judge who went blind afterwards and tolerated by the judicial system.  Like Sir John, he had studied as a blind person and had submitted himself to the interview as a candidate for the judicial post with total lack of sight.  The Lord Chancellor trusting his Braille and other skills was persuaded to make the appointment.

On 18 November 1997, acting upon the historic recommendation of Judge Dr David Pearl (when he was the Chief Immigration Adjudicator of England and Wales), Lord Chancellor Irvine of the Labour Party appointed the author as an Immigration Judge (p/t).  Judge Pearl had spent ten minutes in the interview to ascertain how the blindness issue would be tackled.   It is interesting to note that the Conservative LC Mackay in a meeting in the House of Lords, after hearing his credentials, in a warm tone said, “I would have also appointed you without hesitation.”  The probationary report about his first year was found above-average; not only was the author given the renewal of the contract but also special powers to deal with sensitive security matters as an “Authorised Adjudicator.”  According to a survey (covering 2 years) the average appeal rate of Adjudicators was found to be 43%.   The author’s “personal” average was 29%.  

Those who do not appreciate the hard work of disabled people must not forget that people without the gift of eyesight have made great contributions to the welfare of humanity.  A blind Chinese person, Mr Chen Guangcheng, has been described as a “barefoot lawyer” who advocates for women’s rights, land rights, and the welfare of the poor. He is best known for accusing people of abuses in official family-planning practices, often involving claims of violence and forced abortions.  Chen's efforts to organize welfare events received sustained international attention. Amnesty International designated him a prisoner of conscience. In 2007 Chen was the laureate of the Ramon Magsaysay Award.  In 2006 his name was included in the Time 100.  During his struggle to put a stop to the Chinese violation of basic norms of decency, in April 2012, in an internet video he expressed his concern that the authorities would carry out "insane retribution" on his family and made three demands from the Chinese Premier Wen Jiabao as follows:  

1) that local officials who allegedly assaulted his family be prosecuted; 

2) that his family's safety be guaranteed; and 

3) that the Chinese government should prosecute corruption cases under the law.

An article which appeared in the celebrated journal, The Spectator, 2 December 1994, was christened by the author’s friends as “Harris’s Kicking Cripples Piece.” The author, the famous journalist David Harris, illustrated his naked ferocity of prejudice by mentioning this in the prelude to his article where he says, “It is a dreadful thing to be crippled or blinded or deafened. It could happen to any of us; and if it happens to me I would want every benefit I could wring from the wretched state and its tight-fisted taxpayers."  It troubles disability activists to note that the celebrated media do not seem to be immune from this kind of outburst.  

The other members of the British elite, like judges in the courts, have not distinguished themselves in safeguarding the welfare of disabled people.  The author can assert that he is very much an employed blind person.  He is an immigration judge, a permanent university professor in Human Rights and Disability Law and a practising barrister based in Cloisters Chambers.  It was the last employment which brought him many Disability Living Allowance (DLA) cases of visually impaired people.  During the handling of those cases he experienced a terrible prejudice when he took them to the Superior Courts.

One such case is the story of a blind Sikh lady who was a beautiful woman until she was disfigured and made totally blind when in 1989 an ex-boyfriend could not stomach her going with another man and threw acid in her face.   Since her eyes were burned in the incident she was given artificial eyes - so no-one could doubt that she was blind.  She could not go to a place without the safety of a taxi needing the help of the driver to see her to the door at her destination.   She was unfortunate to develop other health complications - severe back pain, problems in her hips, and upper legs and difficulty to stand for a while without support, rendering her unable to walk any distance.

This severely disabled lady was terrified to go out alone and it was a clear case for the award of the Mobility Component of DLA benefit.  When she was refused the award of the higher Mobility Component, she appealed.   However the Tribunal became interested instead in reducing the amount of her Middle Care award of DLA.  The DWP dealt with her with utmost cruelty and took away the Middle Care component implying that that benefit was obtained fraudulently.  This was done by the Social Security Tribunal since it was entitled to do so to prevent fraudsters abusing the system.   It must be indicated that this author handled about 1300 cases of DLA in the Disability Appeal Tribunal (DAT) and he never saw a single case where this legal provision had been invoked before.

The author appealed against the decision of the Tribunal saying that people like him, being a judge, (and a blind peer’s name was also mentioned) could not be said to be short of money.  Then he said to the Appellate Court that the “purpose” of the security benefits is for helping the needy.  This lady whose disability was manifest (with artificial eyes) was without any income and needed the help of the DLA.  However his argument did not succeed.  In this whole saga the author must talk about the role of the doctor on the three-member DAT tribunal.  She noticed the client bending down to the ground again and again and said to the judge on the panel that, being blind the author should be told why the lady was doing this.  She told me that my client was in fact picking up her artificial eyes which kept falling out.

It is terrible to say that so-called eminent members of a civilised society like the UK indulge in reprehensible prejudice against the vulnerable people of the society who unfortunately are inflicted with some disability.  Words of encouragement do not cost much to members of our society.  In fact, as this author and others can testify, encouraging remarks enable disabled people to draw on their resilience and conquer their disability.

Finally:  Hopefully, you will have found this newsletter both interesting and informative. Please keep articles, reports and letters coming in for inclusion in future issues.  Please mark your submissions “For Fed News.”  The deadline for submitting pieces for the July 2016 issue is Friday 8th July.

Bill Campbell, Fed News Editor.
NFBUK contact details: Sir John Wilson House, 215 Kirkgate, Wakefield, West Yorkshire, WF1 1JG, Tel: 01924 291313 email: admin@nfbuk.org   website:  www.nfbuk.org 
You can read this newsletter on our website at www.nfbuk.org/site/index.php/fednews
Here at Fed News we are working towards producing a newsletter that will be our window on the world. 

Disclaimer: Whilst making all reasonable efforts to provide correct information, NFBUK cannot guarantee that the data provided by this newsletter is accurate in every respect. Contents are passed on for recipient‘s information only, and NFBUK does not endorse and is not responsible or liable for any content, advertising, products, or other materials on or available from included projects, websites or resources. 
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